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DIANA GRIBBON MOTZ, Circuit Judge: 

The district co urt held that  t he procedural D ue Process 

rights of a capital prisoner were violated by a state policy 

requiring his confinement, prior to execution, in a single cell 

with minimal visitation and recreation opportunities.  The court  

ordered state officials either to alter the policy or to improve 

these conditions.  The official s appeal and, f or the r easons 

that follow, we reverse. 

 

I. 

 Upon conviction for two capital murders and receipt of two 

death sentence s, Alfredo Prie to was incarce rated by the 

Commonwealth of Virginia at Sussex I State Pris on in Waverly, 

Virginia.  Prieto is one of eight Virginia convicts imprisoned 

after receipt of the death penalty.  All eight capital offenders 

are housed in t he same portion of Sussex I, known widely as  

Virginia’s “death row.”  Appellant’s Br. 11-13. 

A written state policy mandates that all persons sentenced 

to death in Virginia be confined on  death row  while awaiting 

execution.  See Virginia Dep’t . of Corr. Ope rating Proc edure 

830.2(D)(7), 460.1A (I) .  Unlike other pr isoners, the se 

prisoners are not subject to  security classification or 

assignment to any alternative confinement .  Id.  Inmates on 

death row live in separate sin gle cells, with  visitation and 
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recreation restrictions more onerous than those imposed on other 

inmates. 

After incarceration on Virginia’s death row for nearly six 

years as he pur sued post-conviction challenges, Prieto brought  

this 42 U.S.C. § 1983 action pro se .  He alleged that his 

confinement on death row violated his procedural Due Process and 

Eighth Amendment  rights and s ought injunctive  relief .  The 

district court dismissed the Eighth Amendment claim but found 

that Prieto had stated a plausible Due P rocess claim  and 

appointed counsel  for him.1  Following discovery, the parties  

filed cross motions for summary judgment. 

The distric t court granted Prieto’s motion .  The court  

noted that the conditions on Virginia’s death row were “eerily 

reminiscent” of those held in Wilkinson v. Austin , 545 U.S. 209 

(2005), to impl icate a liberty  interest protected by the Due 

Process Clause .  See Prieto v. Clarke , No. 12 -1199, 2013 WL 

6019215, at *6 (E.D. Va. Nov. 12, 2013).  Reasoning that because 

these conditions were “uniquely  severe” and pe rvasive compared 

to the condition s of the genera l prison populat ion, the court 

concluded that Prieto had established a Due Process liberty 

interest in avoiding th em and that Prieto’s automatic and 

                     
1 Prieto initially appealed the district court’s dismissal 

of his Eighth Amendment claim, but we dismissed the appeal for 
failure to prosecute and Prieto does not challenge that decision 
in the present appeal. 
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permanent assig nment to death row did n ot afford him 

constitutionally adequate process.  Id. at *7-8. 

The district court then issued an injunction ordering 

Virginia prison officials  either to “improve [Prieto]’s 

conditions of confinement ” or provide Prieto with “an  

individualized classification determination” for his prison 

housing, like the classification procedure afforded by state law 

to non-capital offenders.  Id.  In a subsequent order, the court 

awarded Prieto all costs and attorney’s fees.   The prison 

officials appeal  both orders ; w e consolidated the cases on 

appeal. 

 

II. 

The Due Process Clause of the Fourteenth Amendment provides 

that no state shall “deprive any person of life, liberty, or 

property, without due process of law.”  U.S. Const. amend. XIV.   

To state a procedural due proce ss violation, a  plaintiff must 

(1) identify a protected liberty or property interest and (2)  

demonstrate deprivation of that interest without due  process of 

law.  Because we conclude that Prieto cannot establish a 

protected liber ty interes t, we need not  consider the 

sufficiency-of-process requirement. 

The Supreme Court has long recognized that a prisoner  may 

have a state -created liberty interest in  certain priso n 
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confinement conditions, entitling him to procedural Due Process  

protections.  See, e.g. , Meachum v. Fano , 427 U.S. 2 15 (1976); 

Wolff v. McDonnell, 418 U.S. 539 (1974).2  But the Court has been 

equally clear that if no state statute, regulation, or policy  

creates such a liberty interest , a prisoner cannot “invoke the 

procedural protections of the Du e Process Clause.”  Meachum, 427 

U.S. at 224.  And the Court has expressly “reject[ed] . . . the 

notion that any grievous loss visited upon a person by the State 

is sufficient”  to require constitutionally adequate procedure.  

Id. 

In the late 70s and early 80s the Court broadly defined 

state-created interes ts, holding that any mandatory state 

directive created a state la w liberty inte rest triggering  

procedural Due Process protections.  See, e.g., Hewitt v. Helms, 

459 U.S. 460 (1983); Greenholtz v. Inmates of Neb. Penal and 

Corr. Complex, 442 U.S. 1 (1979).   In an effort to eliminate the 

                     
2 The Court has a lso held that  such a liberty int erest can 

arise from the  Constitution itself but onl y rarely has  
recognized such an interest.  See, e.g. , Vitek v. Jones , 445 
U.S. 480, 493 -494 (1980) (re cognizing liberty interest in  
avoiding involuntary psychiatric treatment and transf er to 
mental institution).  For the  first time on  appeal, Prieto  
contends that the Constitution standing alone provides a liberty 
interest entitling him to relief.  Even if he had preserved this 
argument, it would be meritless.  See Sandin v. Conner, 515 U.S. 
472, 480 (1995) (“The Due Proces s Clause standin g alone confers 
no liberty inter est in freedom from state actio n taken within 
the sentence i mposed.”  (internal quotations and citation  
omitted)). 
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resultant “[p]arsing” of state statutes to find rights by 

“negative implication,” the Court corrected course in Sandin v. 

Conner, 515 U.S. 472 , 481 -82 (1995).  There it  added a secon d 

requirement for establishing a liberty interest warranting 

constitutionally adequate proces s.  Sandin holds that, while a 

state statute or policy may  “create liberty interest s” giv ing 

rise to Due Process protection , this is so only if the denial of 

such an  interest “imposes atypic al and significa nt hardship on  

the inmate in relation to the  ordinary incid ents of prison 

life.”  Id. at 484. 

A decade later, in Wilkinson v. Austin , 545  U.S. 209 

(2005), the Court applied this “two-part analysis.”3  Wilkinson 

expressly reaffi rmed that in determining if a  prisoner has 

established a state -created liberty interest in certain 

conditions of co nfinement, the “ threshold question” is whether 

such an interest “arise[s] from state policies or regulations.”  

Id. at 221 -22.  T he Court then  reiterated that  even if state 

policies could be read to create such an interest, to garner the 

protection of the Due Process Clause an inmate must also 

                     
3 The Second Circuit has so dubbed and then applied this  

analysis first e stablished in Sandin.  See Tellier v. Fields , 
280 F.3d 69, 80 (2d Cir. 2000) .  Contra Chappell v. Mandeville , 
706 F.3d 1052, 1064 (9th Cir. 2013)  (bypassing the first prong 
in this two -part analysis); but see id. at 1065-66 (Graham, J., 
concurring in the judgment ) (labeling majority’s departure from  
this “two -part inquiry” a “ radical change  in due proce ss 
jurisprudence”). 
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establish that “ the nature of [the] conditions themselves , ‘in 

relation to the ordinary incidents of prison lif e,’” impose “an  

atypical and significant hardship.”  Id. at 223 (quoting Sandin, 

515 U.S. at 484). 

When the Wilkinson Court applied this two -prong analysis, 

the parties agreed as to the first prong.  Th at is, the  State 

and the inmates agreed on the “t hreshold question,” that written 

Ohio prison classification regulations controlled the prison 

assignment, and so confinement c onditions, of all inmates.  Id. 

at 215-17, 221.  The Wilkinson Court thus focused on the second 

prong:  whether these regulations created a “lib erty interest in 

avoiding restrictive conditions of confinement.”  Id. at 223.  

Reiterating Sandin’s teaching, Wilkinson noted that the 

“touchstone of th[is] inquiry  . . .  is not the language of the 

regulations regarding tho se conditions ,” but whether their 

application imposed “atypical and significant ha rdship . . .  in 

relation to the ordinary incidents of prison life.”  Id. 

(quoting Sandin, 515 U.S. at 484)  (internal quotation marks 

omitted).  Assignment to and c onfinement at t he supermax  was 

found to constitute an “atypical and signific ant hardship ,” 

because all other prisons in which the inmates could have been  

housed under Ohio’s classification regulations had markedly 

less-onerous confinement conditions.  See id. at 223-24.  And, 

for this reason, the Court concluded that “under any plausible 
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baseline,” the harsh conditions at the supermax “g[a]ve rise to 

a liberty interest in their avoidance.”  Id. at 223-24.4 

Prieto properly recognizes the importance of Sandin and 

Wilkinson to his challenge.  But his analysis, which th e 

district court adopted, rests on interrelated , critical 

misunderstandings of those cases .  Prieto treats  Sandin and 

Wilkinson as es tablishing a ne w regime in whi ch atypical and 

harsh confinement conditions, in and of themselv es, give rise to 

a protected liberty interest , regardless of whether any state 

law or policy  creates the  possibility o f avoiding suc h 

conditions.  Moreover, Prieto fails to recognize that he cannot 

satisfy either  of the two requirements for a protected, state -

created liberty interest specified in Sandin and Wilkinson.  We  

address these issues in turn. 

 

III. 

We begin with  Prieto’s apparent belief that  Sandin and 

Wilkinson hold t hat atypical and  harsh confineme nt conditions, 

standing alone , can give ris e to a state -created liberty  

interest.  Noting that Wilkinson held that the conditions at the 

Ohio supermax imposed an atypical hardshi p under “any plausible 

                     
4 Wilkinson went on to hold that a new Ohio law provided the 

inmates with constitutionally sufficient process.   Wilkinson, 
545 U.S. at 228-29. 
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baseline,” 545 U.S. at 223, Prieto asserts that because the 

conditions on Virginia’s death row are just as harsh as those in 

Wilkinson, he too  must have a l iberty interest.  But the view  

that prison conditions, simply by virtue of their severity, give 

rise to a protec ted liberty interest misreads Sandin, Wilkinson, 

and the cases that preceded them , and overlook s our binding 

circuit precedent. 

Prieto reads Sandin as “abandon [ing]” the Supreme Court’s 

prior teaching in Meachum that a plaintiff must point to a state 

statute, regulation or policy in order to “ establish a liberty 

interest.”  Appellee’s Br. 17.  But the Sandin Court did no such 

thing.  Rather,  in Sandin, the  Court expressl y embraced  this 

portion of Meachum, noting that “[t]he time ha[d] come to return 

to the due process principles . . . correctly  established in 

. . . Meachum.”  Sandin, 515 U.S. at 483.   What the Sandin Court 

did do was reject some dicta in Meachum suggesting that any 

mandatory language in a regulati on “created an a bsolute right to 

. . . certain substantive procedures .”  Id. at 481.  Because not 

all such policie s are “designed to confer righ ts on inmates ,” 

id. at 482, Sandin added an additional showing necessary to 

establish a protected liberty interest .  Id. at 482.  After 

finding a basi s for an inte rest or expect ation in st ate 

regulations, an inmate must then demonstrate that denial of th is 
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state-created interest resulted in an “atypical and significant  

hardship” to him.  Id. at 484. 

Prieto, now join ed by our friend  in dissent,  also misreads 

Wilkinson.  For Wilkinson does not hold that harsh or atypica l 

prison conditions in and of themselves provide the basis of a 

liberty interest giving rise to Due Process protection.  Rather, 

it was “the inm ates’ interest i n avoiding” erro neous placement  

at the supermax under the st ate’s classification regulations  

combined with these harsh and at ypical conditions that triggered 

Due Process protections .  Wilkinson, 545 U.S. at 224 -25.  The 

Wilkinson Court simply  applied the two -prong approach 

established in Sandin.  Th us Wilkinson neither eliminates the 

first prong nor implies that the “nature of t h[e] conditions” 

alone establishes a protected liberty interest.5  Id. at 223. 

Moreover, Prieto ignores our own binding precedent 

rejecting his ap proach.  In Lovelace v. Lee , 472 F.3d 174, 20 2 

(4th Cir. 2006), we expressly recognized that Wilkinson requires 

a prisoner seeking to bring a procedural due process claim to 

satisfy the two-prong test.  Relying on Wilkinson, we held  that 

                     
5 If Prieto’s reading of Sandin and Wilkinson were correct, 

a state would “ create” a liber ty interest sim ply by imposing 
harsh confinement conditions.  T his outcome would not bring the  
Court’s precedent in line with Meachum, as Sandin sought to do.  
Rather, it would reject the express teaching in Meachum  that a 
state-created liberty interest does not ari se simply fro m 
“conditions of c onfinement having a substantial  adverse impact 
on the prisoner.”  427 U.S. at 224. 
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to demonstrate a liberty in terest meriting procedural du e 

process protection, a prisoner  must show (1)  denial of “an 

interest that can arise either from the Constitution itself or 

from state laws or policies ,” and that (2) “this denial imposed 

on him  an ‘atypical and significant hardship .  . . in relation 

to the ord inary incidents of prison life. ’”  Lovelace, 472 F.3d 

at 202 (quoting Sandin, 515 U.S. at 484).  Even more recently we 

reaffirmed the necessity of the first prong.   See Burnette v. 

Fahey, 6 87 F.3d 171, 181 (4th Cir. 2012) (explaining that a 

“liberty interest may arise . . . from an expectation or 

interest created by state laws or policies”  (internal quotation 

marks and citation omitted)).6 

In addition to  espousing a  theory contrary to  Sandin, 

Wilkinson, and our binding circuit precedent in Lovelace and 

Burnette, Prieto’s approach would collapse a pr ison conditions 

                     
6 Contrary to Prieto’s contention, a  recent Fifth Circuit 

case lends him n o support.  See Wilkerson v. Go odwin, 774 F.3d 
845 (5th Cir. 2 014).  There, t he court held t hat an inmate’s 
almost forty -year incarceration in solitary confinement, 
assertedly in vi olation of a st ate classificati on system, gave  
rise to a liber ty interest prot ected by due pr ocess.  Id. at  
851-57.  Prieto points out that the court recognized that the 
existence of a state -created interest turns on the nature of the 
deprivation “resulting from a st ate regulation,” rather than the 
“language of the regulation.”  Id. at 852 (quotation marks and 
citation omitted).  Yes, but in so concluding, the Fifth Circuit 
expressly acknowledged, as we hold, that to give  rise to a due  
process challenge , a deprivat ion mu st “resu lt[] from ” the  
alleged violation of a state regulation .  Id.  Unlike Wilkerson, 
Prieto can point  to no deprivati on resulting fro m the violation 
of a state regulation. 
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Due Process claim into an Eighth Amendment claim.  The Eighth 

Amendment’s prohibition on cruel and unusual punishment 

“appl[ies] when the condition s of confineme nt compose the  

punishment at issue.”  Rhodes v. Chapman , 452 U.S. 337, 347 

(1981).  Allegations that prison conditions “involve the wanton 

and unnecessary  infliction o f pain,” or  are “grossly 

disproportionate to the severity  of the crime,” or are “without  

any penological purpose” fall squarely within the ambit of the 

Eighth Amendment -- not the Due Process Clause.  Id.  The Eighth 

Amendment requires a court to examine wh ether prison conditions 

impose cruel an d unusual punis hment.  The Due  Process clause 

requires a cour t to determine  whether a sta te has provided 

prisoners with a dequate process in applying prison regulations  

and policies.   Treating Sandin and Wilkinson as h olding that  

confinement conditions alone trigger a Due Process claim  -- 

without regard t o whether a stat e policy or regu lation provides 

the basis to  challenge such c onditions -- would elide that 

critical distinction. 

Prieto thus errs in contending that har sh and atypical 

confinement conditions in and of themselves give rise to a  

liberty interest in their avoidance.7 

                     
7 Prieto’s contention that Virginia officials waived the  

argument that he must po int to an entitl ement in state 
regulations or statutes  to establish a Due Process claim is 
(Continued) 
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IV. 

Of course, regar dless of this  initial error, Prieto could  

still establish a basis for Due  Process protection.  To do so,  

he would need to point to a Virginia law or policy providing him 

with an expectation of avoiding the conditions of his 

confinement and demonstrate that those conditions are harsh and 

atypical in relation to the ordinary incidents of prison life .  

Prieto does neither. 

A. 

The record is clear that under Virginia law, a capital 

offender has no expectation or interest in avoiding confinement 

on death row.  A w ritten Virginia policy requires  all capital 

offenders to be housed on death row  prior to execution , without 

any possibility of reclassification .  See Virginia Dep’t of 

Corr. Operating Procedure 830.2(D)(7) (“Any offender sentenced 

                     
 
meritless.  The officials conte nded before the  district court , 
albeit briefly,  that a liberty interest must be “created by 
state laws or policies”  and that Prieto c ould not  establish a 
right to reclassification because one does not e xist under state 
law.  Defs’ Mem. in Supp. of  Mot. Summ. J. 8, ECF No. 80; Defs’ 
Resp. to Pls’ Mot. Summ. J. 6, E CF No. 81.   The district court 
clearly understo od and indeed  stated that  the “sole issue” 
before it was whether Prieto’s “automatic and permanent”  
placement in the  restrictive con ditions of confi nement present  
in Virginia’s de ath row violates  Prieto’s Fourte enth Amendment  
due process rights, and that this analysis required an in itial 
determination of  “whether a lib erty interest ex ists.”  Prieto, 
2013 WL 6019215, at *4. 
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to Death will b e assigned directly to Death R ow .  . . .  No 

reclassification will be completed.”). 

This state policy forecloses any Due Process expectation or 

right on the part of Virginia capital offenders to any other 

housing assignment.  For t he corollary to the requirement that a 

state-created li berty interest must be anchore d in  a state  

policy is that when  a state  policy expressly and unamb iguously 

disclaims a particular expectation, an inmate cannot allege a 

liberty interest in that expectation.   That is, a  court cannot 

conclude that death row inmates have a state-created interest in 

consideration for non -solitary confinement when the State’s 

established written policy expressly precludes such 

consideration. 

Prieto apparently regards the w ritten Virginia policy as 

being of no moment , but in fact  that policy eliminates his 

procedural Due Process claim. 

B. 

Nor can Prieto  establish that the conditio ns of his  

confinement impose a n atypical and significant hardship  in 

relation to the ordinary incidents of prison life .8  Prieto 

                     
8 Of course, a  court need on ly reach the a typicality 

question if an  inmate has be en deprived of  a state -created 
liberty interest.  Here there has been no deprivati on, because 
there is no state -created liberty interest.  Nevertheless, we 
(Continued) 
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recognizes, as he must , that the Supreme Court has yet to 

identify the baseline for determining whether a state regulation 

imposes such an atypical and significant hardship.  But he  

raises several arguments in support of his view that the 

conditions of his confinement  on death ro w satisfy the  

atypicality requirement. 

Citing Beverati v. Smith , 120  F.3d 500, 504  (4t h Cir. 

1997), Prieto asserts that this court has “long explained that 

the ordinary in cidents of pris on life are est ablished by the 

conditions imposed on the general prison population.”  

Appellee’s Br. 27.  Prieto also contends that his conditions of 

confinement on d eath row impose an atypical  hardship “relative 

to ordinary prison conditions ” in other Virginia prisons.  Id.  

And he argues at  length that his confinement conditions “mirror” 

those in Wilkinson, and thus must impose an atypical and 

significant hardship “under any plausible baseline.”  Id. at 22 

(quoting Wilkinson, 545 U.S. at 223); see also id. at 16, 23-27. 

Prieto is wrong on all counts.  First, neither in Beverati 

nor elsewhere have we indicated that in all cases, the relevant 

atypicality baseline is the “general prison population. ”  

Beverati involved inmates initially subjected to thirty days of 

                     
 
address the atypicality inquiry because it is Prieto’s principal 
contention and was the basis for the district court’s holding. 
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disciplinary segregation but thereafter retained in segregation 

for six more months.  Beverati, 120 F.3d at 501-02.  Only with 

respect to thos e inmates  in disciplinary segregation, whose 

conditions of confinement were set by Maryland (not Virginia) 

law, did we de scribe the base line as the co nditions those 

particular inmates could expect to “experience a s an ordinary 

incident of prison life.”  Id. at 503.   What the inmates in 

Beverati could expect to experience and what Prieto can expect 

to experience  differ significan tly.  It shoul d come as no 

surprise that the baseline does, too.   Moreover, we have neve r 

interpreted Beverati to establi sh the rule Pr ieto suggests.  

Rather, we hav e, as Sandin instructed, stressed that the 

atypicality baseline should be determined “ ‘in relation to the  

ordinary incidents of prison life. ’”  Lovelace, 472 F.3d at 202 

(quoting Sandin, 515 U.S. at 484).  Beverati simply does not 

stand for the broad proposition Prieto would like it to. 

Second, as to Prieto’s argument that the proper baseline 

for assessing his conditions of confinement are the “ordinary 

prison conditions” in the s tate’s prisons, Wilkinson is 

instructive.  None of the parti es in Wilkinson even suggested 

that “ordinary prison conditions” in other Ohio prisons provided 

the proper basel ine for the dangerous offenders assigned to the 

supermax.  At oral argument in Wilkinson, counsel for both  Ohio 

and the inmates  acknowledged that they had clashed in the lower 
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courts as to the appropriate baseline for determining 

atypicality.  But n o party  contended that the “ordinary prison 

conditions” of the general prison populati on constituted the 

appropriate baseline for assessing the confinement conditions of 

those dangerous prisoner plaintiffs .  See generally Transcript 

of Oral Argument, Wilkinson v. Austin , 545 U.S. 209 (2005) (No. 

04-495).9 

Further, neither Wilkinson nor Beverati involved a discrete 

class of inmates who had been sentenced to death  and for that  

reason were required by stat e law to be confined under 

particular conditions .10  Rather, Wilkinson and Beverati found 

confinement conditions that were not required by a particular 

conviction and sentence to impose an atypical and significant 

                     
9 Ohio suggeste d that t he baseline be  the security 

classification j ust below that  which renders  Ohio prisoners 
eligible for housing at the supermax.  The inmates argued that 
the baseline sh ould be segrega ted confinement  units at othe r 
Ohio prisons.  See Transcript at 6-7, 52. 

 
10 Contrary to our dissenting col league’s s uggestion, 

confinement of the inmates in Wilkinson to the supermax was not 
the “automatic[]” result “of  being convict ed of certain 
offenses.”  Conviction of certain egregious crimes did result in 
automatic consideration for assignment to the supermax, but not 
automatic confinement there.  Wilkinson, 545 U.S. at 216.  In 
stark contrast to the case at hand, in Wilkinson a detailed 
written state po licy governed as signment in ever y case.  That 
policy set fort h a highly indi vidualized assignment procedure 
“based on numerous factors (e.g., the nature of the underlying 
offense, crimina l history, or g ang affiliation)  but [] subject  
to modification at any time dur ing the inmate’s  prison term.”  
Id. at 215. 
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hardship.  These holdings cert ainly do not me an that similar 

conditions pose an atypical and  significant har dship where, as  

here, state law  does mandate t hat a particular  convic tion and 

sentence require confinement under such conditions. 

When determining the baseline for atypicality, a court must 

consider whether the confinemen t conditions are imposed on a 

prisoner because of his conviction and sentence.  For conditions 

dictated by a  prisoner’s  conviction and sentence are th e 

conditions constituting the “ordinary incidents of prison life ” 

for that prisoner.   Sandin, 515 U.S. at 48 4; Lovelace, 472 F.3d  

at 202; Beverati, 120 F.3d at  502-03.  As t he Tenth Circuit  

recently explained , conditions “will differ depending on a 

particular inmate’s conviction and the nature of nonpunitive  

confinement routinely imposed on inmates serving comparable 

sentences.”  Rezaq v. Nalley , 677 F.3d 1001, 1012 (10th Cir. 

2012). 

We do not hold, or even sugg est, that difference s in the  

nature of a conviction or the  length of a sentence give rise to 

different liberty interests.  Rather, we simply recognize, as we 

must, that in the unusual instances in which state law mandates 

the confinement conditions to be i mposed on offenders convicted 

of a certain c rime and receiv ing a certain sentence, those 

confinement conditions are, by definition, the “ordinary 

incidents of prison life” for such offenders.  Virginia law 
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mandates that al l persons convic ted of capital c rimes are, upon 

receipt of a d eath sentence, automatically con fined to  death 

row.  Thus, in Virginia the ordinary incidents of prison life 

for those inmates, including Prieto , include housing on death 

row. 

This conclusion follows from  the importance the Supr eme 

Court has  attached to the sente nce of convictio n in assessing 

possible Due Process violations.  In Meachum, the Court rejected 

the contention that “burdensome conditions ” imposed by transfer 

to a maximum security facility provided the basis for a Due 

Process claim because those cond itions fell “within the normal  

limits or range of custody which the conviction has authorized 

the State to impose.”  Meachum, 427 U.S. at 225 (emphasis added) 

(quoted with approval in Sandin, 515 U.S. at 478).  Similarly, 

in rejecting a prisoner’s Due P rocess claim , the Sandin Court 

found significant  the fact  that the challenged confinement 

conditions fell “within the expected perimeters of the sentence 

imposed.”  Sandin, 515 U.S. at 485 (emphasis ad ded).  A s the 

Court explained in Sandin and repeated in Wilkinson, a prisoner 

does not establish a state-created liberty interest in avoiding 

disciplinary segregated confinement  if such confinement  “does 

not present a dramatic departure  from the basi c conditions of  

[the inmate’s] indeterminate sentence .” Id. (emphasis added) ; 

Wilkinson, 545 U.S. at 223. 
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Prieto, like any other inmate,  can only be deprived of that 

to which he is entitled.  Thus, in determining whether a 

deprivation impo ses a significan t or atypical h ardship on him , 

the court must use as its benchmark the incidents of prison life 

to which he is entitled.  Virginia imposes death row confinement 

on capital offen ders because of  the crime they have committed 

and the sentence they have received .  That confinement is the 

expected -- indeed mandated  -- confinement condition flowing  

from the conviction and sentence.  State law defines the 

perimeters of confinement conditions , and here state law is 

pellucid:  tethered to the death sentence in Virginia is pre-

execution confinement on death row. 

 

V. 

We do not in any way minimize the harshness of Virginia’s 

regime.  Prieto’s conditions of confinement are undeniably 

severe.  Indeed, the distric t court, perha ps correctly,  

described the isolation that characterizes Virginia’s death row 

as “dehumanizing”.   Prieto, 2013  WL 6019215, at  *6 .11  But th e 

                     
11 We note, however, that the conditions on Virginia’s death 

row are apparently not altogether unlike  those imposed  by some 
other states on their capital of fenders.  A study cited by  one 
of Prieto’s amici , the ACLU , reports as much.  See Mark D.  
Cunningham & Mark P. Vigen, Death R ow Inmate Characteristics, 
Adjustment, and Confinement: A Critical Review of the  
Literature, 20 Behav. Sci. & L. 191, 204 (2002). 
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Supreme Court has long held , as it did in Wilkinson, that state 

correctional officials have broad latitude to set prison  

conditions as th ey see fit sinc e “[p]rison secu rity, imperiled 

by the brutal reality of prison gangs, provides the backdrop of 

the state’s inte rest.”  545 U.S . at 227.  Recently the Court 

emphasized once more that  “[t]he difficulties  of operating a 

detention center must not be und erestimated by t he courts,” and 

that “correctio nal officials . . . must  h ave substantial 

discretion to de vise reasonable solutions to the  problems they  

face.”  Florence v. Bd. of Chosen Freeholders , 132 S. Ct. 1510,  

1515 (2012). 

Of course, the Supreme Court could prescrib e more rigorous 

judicial review  of state statutes and regulations governing 

prison confinement conditions.  B ut it has not.   Concerned with 

eliminating “disincentives for S tates to ‘codify’ prison 

management procedures,” the Sandin Court adopted an approach  

that woul d encou rage States to codify their pol icies regarding  

treatment and confinement of inmates .  515 U.S. at 48 2.  This 

approach, reaffirmed in Wilkinson, provides inmates and prison 

administrators with clear notice  of a prisoner’s rights, but it 

also permits a given state to  codify procedure s establishing 

very restrictive confinement conditions.  The ju dgment that this 

trade-off strikes the correct balan ce between the dictates of 

the Due Process Clause  and the pressures on state correctional 
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systems is one that the Supreme  Court ha s made  and we cannot 

disturb.  Of course, t he Court may one day alter its approach to 

the Due Process Clause.  But unless and until the Court retreats 

from Sandin and Wilkinson, a procedural Due Process claim like 

that offered by Prieto fails. 

For the  foregoing reasons, we reverse the judgment of the 

district court.12 

REVERSED 

                     
12 Because 42 U. S.C. § 1988(2) authorizes the  award of  

attorney’s fees only to a “p revailing party,” we must als o 
reverse the order awarding costs and attorney’s fees to Prieto. 
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WYNN, Circuit Judge, dissenting: 

 A unanimous Sup reme Court told  us in no unce rtain terms 

that prisoners h ave a liberty i nterest in avoid ing indefinite,  

highly restrictive imprisonment.  Wilkinson v. Austin , 545 U.S. 

209, 220 –21 (2005).  And the Supreme Court told us that in  

determining wh ether such a liberty interest exists, we must 

focus on the “ the nature of those conditions themselves in  

relation to the ordinary incidents of prison life.”  Id. at 223 

(quotation marks omitted).   

The Supreme Court found the conditions in Wilkinson 

sufficiently egregious that “ta ken together[,] they impose an  

atypical and significant hardship within the correctional 

context . . . [and thereby] give rise to a liberty interest in 

their avoidance.”  Id. at 224.  In other words, the restrictive 

conditions coul d be imposed —but not without procedural 

safeguards such as notice and an opportunity to be heard.  

This case presents conditions of confinement strikingly 

similar to, an d arguably mor e egregious th an, those in  

Wilkinson.  I would therefore follow Wilkinson and find 

Plaintiff Alfred  Prieto entitle d to at least some modicum of 

procedural due process.  In my view, the majority opinion reads 

Wilkinson unnecessarily narrowly  in signing of f on Prieto’s 

automatic, permanent, and unrevi ewable placement in the highl y 
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restrictive conditions of Virginia’s death row.  Accordingly, I 

respectfully dissent.  

 

I. 

A. 

“The Fourteenth Amendment’s Due Process Clause protects 

persons against deprivations of life, liberty, or property; and 

those who seek to invoke its procedural protection must 

establish that one of these interests is at stake.”  Id. at 221. 

In Wilkinson, the Supreme Court found a prisoner’s liberty 

interest at stake and got there by noting that “the touchstone 

of the inquiry into the existence of” the liberty interest in 

avoiding restrictive conditions of confinement was not the 

language of regulations “ but the nature of those conditions 

themselves in r elation to the  ordinary incid ents of prison  

life.”  545 U.S. at 222 (citation and quotation marks omitted).  

The centerpiece of the Court’s Wilkinson opinion, therefore, was 

an analysis of the conditions themselves.   

Nowhere in Wilkinson did the Supreme Court parse the 

language of any law or regulation or otherwise suggest that 

written words governing the conditions of confinement are the 

linchpins to finding a liberty interest.  See id.  Instead, the 

Court analyzed the conditions themselves and then held that 

“taken together they impose an a typical and significant hardship 
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within the cor rectional conte xt.  It foll ows that [the  

prisoners] have a liberty interest in avoiding” them.  Id. at 

224.  In other words, the Supre me Court looked not at verbiage  

but at the facts on the ground, comparing the conditions at 

issue with typic al conditions.  And finding th e conditions at 

issue atypically harsh, the Cour t held that a pr isoner subjected 

to the conditions is due at least an informal notice and hearing 

before he is subjected to them.1  

 Several conditions caught the  Supreme Court ’s eye in  

Wilkinson: the solitary nature  of the confi nement and near 

complete prohibition on human co ntact; the lack of stimuli, with 

exercise limited to one hour per day in a small indoor room; the 

potentially inde finite period o f the placement —with only an 

annual review after the initial thirty-day review; and potential 

disqualification of inmates otherwise eligible for parole.  See 

Wilkinson, 545 U.S. at 223 -24.  The Supreme Court looked at the  

totality of the  conditions and  held that “tak en together they 

impose an aty pical and sig nificant hardship within the 

correctional context.”  Id. at 224.  

                     
1 The Supreme Court did not,  however, hold  that the  

conditions themselves were unconstitutional and needed to be  
changed; that w ould be a sepa rate, Eighth Ame ndment inquiry .  
Nor would I hold so here, not least because, as in Wilkinson, 
that is not before us.     
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In this case, the conditions of confinement essentially 

mirror those in Wilkinson.  Prieto is deprived of almost all 

human contact, even cell -to-cell contact with other death row 

inmates.  His c onditions of con finement are lar gely devoid of 

stimuli:  He must remain in his small single cell for twent y-

three hours a day, except for one hour five days per week, when 

he may exercise in a small enclo sure with a conc rete floor and  

no exercise equipment.  And Prieto’s confinement on death row is 

indefinite:  No opportunity for review of the placement exists.   

In some respects, Prieto’s conditions are actually more  

restrictive than those in Wilkinson.  For exampl e, Prieto’s cell 

is smaller than the cells in Wilkinson.  Unlike the prisoners in 

Wilkinson, Prieto has no opportunity for group programming or 

religious services.  And Prieto has fewer opportunities for 

exercise. 

 One condition at issue in Wilkinson but absent here is 

disqualification for parole.  Specifically, inmates otherwise 

eligible for pa role became ine ligible when pl aced into the  

restrictive s upermax confinement  at issue in  Wilkinson.  545 

U.S. at 224.  But the Supreme Court in no way limited its 

holding only to  those (few) i nmates who woul d otherwise be 

eligible for parole but for their supermax confinement.  And I 

agree with the Seventh Circu it that any contention that 

Wilkinson turned on the (in)eli gibility for par ole constitutes 
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“far too crabbed a reading of the decision.”  Westefer v. 

Snyder, 422 F.3d 570, 590 (7th Cir. 2005). 

 In the end, the  Supreme Court felt “satisfied”  that the 

conditions in Wilkinson, taken together, “impose[d] an atypical  

and significant hardship under any plausible baseline .”  

Wilkinson, 545 U.S. at 223 (emphasis added).  The Supreme Court 

therefore felt no need to identify the baseline to which the 

conditions should be compared.  Id.   

Here, I feel “satisfied” that Prieto’s con ditions of  

confinement, which are strikingly similar to tho se in Wilkinson, 

when taken tog ether “impose[] an atypical and significant  

hardship under any plausible baseline.”  Id.  And if the Supreme 

Court did not need to identify a particular baseline to reach 

such a conclusion, neither do I. 

B. 

In my view, the majority opinion seeks to engage in just 

the sort of “parsing” that the Supreme Court moved away from 

with Sandin and Wilkinson.  Fo r ex ample, the majority opinion 

understands Sandin and Wilkinson as holding that a prisoner must  

first show that a written prison regulation gives rise to a 

protected libert y interest befo re reaching the  atypical and 

significant hardship inquiry.  See ante at 6-14.  But following 

that logic to its end would mean that prisoners have no interest 

in avoiding even extreme hardships so long as a state simply 
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removes all delineating prison regulations or expressly 

disclaims any li berty expectation.  Yet it was  precis ely this  

type of “parsing ” and resulting  “disincentive[s ] for States to  

promulgate procedures for priso n management” t hat the Supreme 

Court sought to curtail.  Wilkinson, 545 U.S. at 222.   

The majority opinion also “re -organizes” the Supreme 

Court’s Wilkinson analysis in misleading ways.  For example, the 

only “threshold question” the  Supreme Court  identified in  

Wilkinson was whether “the inmates establish[ed] a 

constitutionally protected liberty interest” —not the sentence 

fragment from a different paragra ph that the majority opinion 

redlines in to p lay the part of  the “threshold question.”  545  

U.S. at 221.  A  second example:   The majority opinion contends 

that the risk of erroneous placement coupled with the harsh 

conditions “trig gered” due proc ess protec tions.  Ante at 11.  

Yet in Wilkinson, the Supreme  Court considered  the erroneous 

placement issue only after it had already held that a liberty 

interest in avoiding the harsh conditions existed, as a factor 

for determining whether the procedures in place s ufficed.  545 

U.S. at 224-25.          

The majority opi nion places much  emphasis on the  fact that 

because all capital offenders in Virginia automatically land on 

death row, Prieto has no interest in avoiding its conditions and 

thus no due process rights.  See ante at 14 -15.  In this 
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respect, too, Prieto’s case overlaps with Wilkinson:  The 

Supreme Court noted that some defendants there were 

automatically assigned to the restrictive supermax confinement 

as a consequenc e of being “c onvicted of cert ain offense s.”  

Wilkinson, 545 U.S. at 216.  But the Supreme Court in no way 

excluded those inmates from  the ambit of  its holding or 

otherwise suggested that because of their automatic assignment,  

they had no l iberty interest  in avoiding the restrictive  

supermax conditions.      

Instead, the Supreme Court broadly stated that “the  

touchstone of t he inquiry into  the existence of a protected, 

state-created liberty interest in avoiding restrictive 

conditions of c onfinement is n ot the language  of regulations  

regarding thos e conditions but the nature of those conditions 

themselves ‘in relation to the ordinary incidents of prison 

life.’”  Id. at 221 (citation omitted).  In my view, the  

majority opinion’s myopic search of a written  regulation betrays 

this touchstone  and “stray [s] from the real concerns 

undergirding the  liberty protect ed by the Due  P rocess Clause.”  

Sandin, 515 U.S. at 483. 

I agree with th e majority opini on that the Sup reme Court 

has been anythi ng other than consistent in i ts approach to 

prisoner due pro cess cas es.  Th e Supreme Court  suggested that 

prisoner liberty interests exist whenever something is 
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sufficiently imp ortant.  See, e .g., Morrissey v. Brewer , 408 

U.S. 471 (1972).  Then it indicated that liberty interests are a 

function of man datory verbiage  in written re gulations.  See, 

e.g., Wolff v. McDonnell , 418 U.S. 539 (1974).  Later the Court  

rethought that approach, holding that such verbi age is, in f act, 

not so important after all.  See, e.g., Wilkinson, 545 U.S. 209.  

It is, therefore, not surprising that lower courts have not 

found it easy to agree on how be st to read the d ue process tea 

leaves in the prison context.  See ante at 7 (comparing Chappell 

v. Mandeville , 706 F.3d 1052 (9th Cir. 2013), with Tellier v. 

Fields, 289 F.3d 69 (2d Cir. 2000)). 

Finally, the majority opinion suggests that an analysis  

like mine bucks controlling circuit precedent, and particularly  

Lovelace v. Lee , 472 F.3d 174, 202  (4th Cir. 2006).  Yet that 

case does not present the obstacle the majority opinion 

portrays.  In Lovelace, we admonished the district court for its 

failure to add ress the plain tiff’s due pro cess claim and  

remanded the mat ter to the dist rict court for a de termination 

“in the first i nstance.”  472 F.3d at 203.  Therefore, even 

assuming that o ne could not s quare my view with Lovelace, 

anything Lovelace said about the due process claim seems to be 

only dictum, and in any event the assertion that the case 

“reject[ed] [my] approach” is gr oss overstatement.  Ante at 11.  

Moreover, to the extent Lovelace parts ways with Wilkinson, we 
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certainly “have  no authority  to overrule a Supreme Cour t 

decision.”  Scheiber v. Dolby Labs., Inc. , 293 F.3d 1014, 1018 

(7th Cir. 2002) (Posner, J.).    

In sum, taking the Supreme Court at its word, it told us  

that we are not to parse written regulations but rather that the 

“touchstone of t he inquiry into  the existence of a protected, 

state-created liberty interest in avoiding restricti ve 

conditions of c onfinement is n ot the language  of regulations  

regarding those conditions but the nature of those conditions 

themselves in r elation to the  ordinary incid ents of prison  

life.”  Wilkinson, 545 U.S. at 223 (quotation m arks omitted).  

Here, as in the strikingly similar Wilkinson, the conditions are 

sufficiently egregious that “ta ken together[, they] impose an 

atypical and significant hardship within the correctional 

context” when compared to “any plausible baseline” and thus 

“give rise to a lib erty interest in their avoidance.”  

Wilkinson, 545 U.S. at 223. 

 That being said,  there is no nec essary tension b etween the 

existence of a  liberty inter est in avoidin g restrictive  

conditions of confinement and, for example,  the state’s 

penological interest s or the fact that we are dealing with a 

prison and not a resort.  As the Supreme Court has stated, 

“harsh conditions may well be ne cessary and appropriate in light 

of the danger that high -risk inmates pose both to prison 
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officials and to other prisoners.  That necessity, however, does 

not diminish our conclusion that the conditions give rise to a 

liberty interest in their avoidance.”  Id.   

 

II. 

Once a liberty  interest is esta blished, the que stion then 

becomes what process is due to protect it.  To determine whether 

procedural safeguards sufficed t o protect the l iberty interest 

in Wilkinson, the Supreme Court looked to three factors:  

“First, the private interest that will be affected by 
the official action; second, the risk of an erroneous 
deprivation of s uch interest through the procedures 
used, and the pr obable value, if any, of additio nal or 
substitute procedural safeguards; and finally, the 
Government’s interest, including the function involved 
and the fiscal and administrative burdens that the  
additional or substitute procedural requirement would 
entail.”  

  
Id. at 224 –25 (quoting Mathews v. Eldridge , 424 U.S. 319, 335 

(1976)).  Applyi ng those factors , the Supreme C ourt held that 

“informal, nonadversary procedures” informing inmates of the 

factual basis for their restrictive placement, a fair  

opportunity for rebuttal, and regular review sufficed to comport 

with due process.  Id. at 229.  

Here, any attempt to apply the salient factors would be in 

vain—because Virginia affords capital offenders no process.  

Virginia tries to offer up its sentencing procedures as all the 

due process required.  Of course, the same could be said of all 
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prisoners.  Yet no Supreme Court case has ever suggested that is 

so.  Further, under such a regime, sentencing discretion could 

result in two defendants who commit the same crime and possess 

the same aggravating factors receiv ing vastly different 

conditions of confinement and procedural sa feguards.  The  

conviction and sentence alone,  therefore, do  not represent a 

principled manner for determining due process rights.2  

At the end of the day, all of this ink is being spilled 

over whether Virginia needs to provide minimalist procedural  

safeguards like those in Wilkinson to less than ten prisoners —

the current number of inmates on Virginia’s death row.  Again, 

the “harsh conditions may well b e necessary and appropriate” for 

these pri soners.  Wilkinson, 545 U.S. at 223.  But that “does  

not diminish” the conclusion that “the conditions give rise to a 

liberty interest in their avoida nce”—and that al l that would be  

required to comp ort with due pr ocess would be informal notice 

and an infor mal opportunity to be heard.  Id. at 224.  These 

procedural safeguards, in my view, Prieto should have. 

 

                     
2 The majority opinion purports that it does “ not hold, or 

even suggest, that differences in the nature of a conviction or 
the length of  a sentence g ive rise to d ifferent liberty 
interests.”  Ante at 19.  But allowing Virginia to confine 
Prieto automatically, based on  his death sente nce, to highly 
restrictive conditions for the duration of his i ncarceration (so 
far, almost seve n years) and wit hout any opportu nity for review 
does just that. 
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III. 

 For the reasons above, I would a ffirm the distri ct court’s 

judgment and, accordingly, respectfully dissent.  
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